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The Board 

 

JOINT PATRONAGE: 

 

Her Excellency Professor the Honourable Kate Warner AM, Governor  of Tasmania and Mr 

Warner 

 

             MEETINGS ATTENDED 

 

CHAIR:     Ian Nelson       10/11 

 

VICE CHAIR:    Lorraine Bailey      July - Oct 2016  2/4 

      Gayle Johnston   Nov - June 2017 9/11 

 

MEMBERS OF THE BOARD: Miriam Coleman      11/11 

 

      Maree Fudge       5/5 

 

      David Nowell       10/11 

 

      Cecily Pollard   July - Oct 2016  4/4 

 

      Jan Snashall       8/11 
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Chair Report 

I have pleasure in presenting the Hobart District Nursing Service Inc 

(HDNS) Board Chair’s report for the 2016/17 financial year. 

HDNS has continued to grow its business during the past year   

consolidating our commitment to our core business of community 

nursing and in-home care. 

The Board undertook a major Strategic Planning process during the 

year to identify the key drivers that will shape the organisation for 

the next 5 years and to establish our future strategic direction. 

A major focus for the organisation this year and for the next 5 years will be the expansion of our 

full suite of service products state-wide. 

We now have offices in Hobart, Burnie and Launceston with our services badged and marketed 

under the master brand of “The District Nurses”. 

We have and will continue to differentiate ourselves within the marketplace while preserving our 

purpose of “Committed to Care”. Our niche services of in-home nursing and support, palliative 

and end of life care, enablement and well-being programs in a choice of service settings have 

and will remain our focus.  

We have seen significant growth over the past year in the delivery of Home Care Packages. The 

appointment of Kelly Frerk RN as our first Community Nurse Navigator with responsibility for the 

management of Home Care Packages has enabled us to provide clients with sound, skilled, qual-

ity advice and support in determining their support goals and services. 

This year has also seen the organisation implement a number of major physical and IT asset re-

newal and replacement projects.  

In November 2016 the new Procura Client Management system was introduced. Once fully im-

plemented this system will enable integration of information across all parts of the organisation 

from intake to finance to HR to operations and to external compliance reporting. It will enable us 

to service a significantly larger number of clients in a more efficient and effective manner. It will 

assist us to achieve our goal of redesigning our organisation to one which has a mobilized and 

flexible workforce and will increase our overhead efficiency. 

 

 

 

Ian Nelson 
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In the second half of the year, the interior of the Moonah premises were repainted and recar-

peted after 12 years of occupancy, Solar panels and the largest Tesla storage battery on main-

land  Tasmania have also been installed on this building resulting not only in a substantial im-

provement in our environmental sustainability, but also significant reductions in our energy costs. 

These projects, which will future proof our organisation; have been funded through our cash    

reserves. 

I am also pleased to report that the 2016/17 financial audit report again returned an unqualified 

outcome. Congratulations to Chief Financial Officer, Nick Miller, and his team for their continued 

efforts to implement improved financial systems and processes that assist and benefit the whole 

organisation. 

The achievements outlined above, and many others not mentioned, reflect another busy year for 

HDNS.  I would like to thank all staff for their contribution to the results achieved and overall out-

come.  As an organisation HDNS is subject to constant change and has responded well to the 

challenges presented. I am extremely proud of our achievements.  

During the past year the Board has seen Maree Fudge appointed as a member. Maree has 

brought a strong background in not for profit governance to the skill mix of the Board. At this An-

nual General Meeting we see one long standing Board Member retire from the Board. Jan Sna-

shall has been a member of the Board since 2009. On behalf of the Board I would like to extend 

a warm ‘thank you’ to Jan for all her time, effort, care and diligence in performance of her Board 

duties. Her contribution has been substantial and she will be missed. 

I would also like to thank Vice Chair Gayle Johnston and the Audit and Risk Committee Chair, 

Miriam Coleman for their guidance and assistance to me over the past year. I would also like to 

thank all other Board members for their contribution during the past year. 

Finally, I would like to pay special thanks to our Chief Executive, Kim Macgowan and her leader-

ship team for their contribution to the organisation. 

I commend the HDNS Annual Report to you. 

 

 

Ian Nelson 

CHAIR 
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Chief Executive Report 

 

It is once again a great privilege to be presenting the     

Hobart District Nursing Service Inc. (HDNS) Annual       

Report. This, the 121
st
 report on the operations of the     

organisation chronicles the events of the 2016-17          

Financial Year and notably the 120
th
 Birthday of 

HDNS. 

The events held throughout the year were certainly 

capped off with the Gala Dinner held on 16
th
        

December. I know the Board and our staff were 

very proud to see so many of our colleagues from other service providers and stakeholders at the 

event. This was a heart-warming demonstration of the esteem in which HDNS is held. 

This year has seen us again recognised for excellence and success in a number of fields. 

2016 Winner of the Australian Computer Society Gold Disruptor Award  

Tasmanian Aged Care Awards, Highly Commended Aged Care Organisation 

Employer of Choice-Inducted to the Employer of Choice Honour Roll 

The Australian Computer Society award was received at an amazing National event in Sydney. 

The award recognises the innovation of our client communication strategy in the hospice@Home 

project. Whilst I am always pleased to accept awards, this one was particularly joyous as we 

were recognised by experts outside our own field. 

The Employer of Choice award has been as a result of many years of hard work. It was only this 

year that I agreed on the nomination for this award as I truly felt we had reached a standard of 

employment practices that we could all be proud of.  Our Manager of Human Resources, Emily 

Balmer deserves the full credit for this award. She has guided us and reformed us. She has set a 

standard on which we do not compromise in order that our people have the best conditions we 

can provide. 

The Aged Care reforms continue to inform the direction in which we progress. 

The changes we are undertaking are to position ourselves to respond as a service to the needs 

of our clients. That response will be expected to be consistently applied and replicable across the 

entire state. The key word here is service and whilst we may resist the terminology it is customer 

service that we will need to improve to remain viable and relevant to the new market. 

Consumer choice, as a market force, is the driver for improved customer service. Our challenge 

is to develop marketing and business plans that combine the very best of our philanthropic vision 

with our for purpose mission.   

 

Leanna Woods, The District Nurses Elite Research 

Scholarship recipient & Kim Macgowan 
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I have written often of our long-held ability to adapt and overcome in order to expand and         

diversify. This year has seen us again willing to make hard decisions to achieve the best out-

come for HDNS. The divesting of the Tasman Health and Community Service met the strategic 

direction and business model the Board had set in 2015-16. Whilst pleased to have contributed 

to the health and wellbeing of the Tasman community for over 5 years, we chose not to accept a 

further offer of funding from the Tasmanian Government.  

hospice@Home has certainly been our flagship program since 2013. The future funding of h@H 

is unknown and all our efforts are being invested in lobbying Governments, both State and Fed-

eral, to commit to what the evidence supports as the most successful end-of-life model of care in 

Australia.  

It was a great personal highlight of this year to be invited to present at the International Palliative 

Care Congress in Montreal Canada. Fiona Onslow (Director State-wide Operations) and I were 

overwhelmed with the interest in hospice@HOME from providers and palliative professionals 

from across the globe. 

The true measure of success of hospice@HOME has been the number of Tasmanians who have 

fulfilled their wish to die at home or in the place of their choosing. At the commencement of the 

program we were saddened that of the 78% of Tasmanians who indicated their wish to die at 

home, only 14% achieved this goal with the majority dying in hospitals. At the time this report 

goes to print we will be publishing that 62% of patients achieved this wish.  

It has been another successful year for HDNS and our staff. We continue to expand our services 

to the North, West and North West of the state. We are now truly a state-wide provider of health 

and well-being services.  

I would like to thank the Board and Chair Ian Nelson for their ongoing commitment to the future 

of HDNS.  

To the Executive group and the Chief of Staff I extend my gratitude for the professional and pas-

sionate way in which you care for our people and our business. 

I look forward to the coming year. To be in a position to provide more care to more Tasmanians 

in more locations is a powerful motivator. 

 

 

Kim Macgowan 

CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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Glenorchy Auxiliary Report 

 

The Auxiliary has had another year of raising funds for the benefit of the service. 

We have all enjoyed attending the monthly meetings and sharing some social activities.   

 

We acknowledge our much-loved member, Mrs. Dorothy Holmes who has elected to retire due to 
advancing years and some health issues.  We had a very pleasant morning tea to celebrate Dot’s 
contribution at Mrs. Elizabeth Drumm’s home. 

 

Elizabeth relinquished her long held position as Treasurer, again due to ongoing health issues.  
The Auxiliary acknowledge her excellent work in the role.  Mrs. Marcia Holbrook has been elect-
ed to the position of Treasurer. 

 

Some members attended a Cocktail Party at Government House in celebration of the Double Di-
amond Jubilee of the service and a High Tea at Claremont House. 

 

Our fundraising activities throughout the year included Soup and Sandwich luncheons and 
Barbeques which staff and clients of the service enjoyed. 

 

We also made significant funds from the sale of Chocolates on the premises. 

Our usual Christmas and Easter raffles were again well supported. 

 

The Auxiliary purchased Diagnostic equipment for the Tasmanian Community Clinic and currently 
have funds available for use by the service as they choose. 

 

The Auxiliary members enjoyed Christmas lunch at the Balmoral Motor Inn and midyear lunch at 
the Hong Kong restaurant. 

 

We look forward to the coming year with enthusiasm and hopefully some new members. 

 

May I offer my thanks to all our members for their commitment and good work over the year, par-
ticularly Mrs. Jenny Milles (Secretary) and Mrs. Marcia Holbrook (Treasurer) also to Mrs. Kim 
Macgowan CE for her ongoing support of our efforts. 

 

Andrea Self 

PRESIDENT 
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